
Regional News

ALASKA

Emily Ramos is still working hard as the

Art Bank Curator caring for more than

600 artifacts that regularly get loaned
out to state offices. She is alsocuTTcnlly
working on a 19th-c record book from the

Mclain Museum in Nomc,AK.

The Juneau Douglas City Museum,
where Ellen Carrlce works. hosted a
paintings conservation clinic with Car­
men Bria of the Western Center for the
Conservation of Fine Art. There was a
very enthusiastic crowd. and 15 paintings
were brought in for examination.

Ellen, Carmen, and Scoll Carrlee all
attended the Museums Alaska profes­
sional meeting in Kodiak Alaska. Ellen
co-presented a talk on the installation
of the museum's interactive Kids Room
Exhibit, and Scoll co-presented a day­
long workshop on Exhibits and C o n s e r ~

vation.

Scoll also recently presented a workshop

on preventive conservation at the lnupiat
Hcritage Ccntcr in Barrow Alaska. Thc

highlight of the visit was watching the sun
rise and set in the space of 45 minutes.

Regional Reporrer:
Scoll Carrlee
Alaska State Museum

ARIZONA

Martha Winslow Grimm attended the
North America Textile Conservation
conference in Mexico City. Over 300

conservators from around the world came
together to partici pate in workshops, I c c ~

tures, tours, discussions, and networking,

all set to the Latin beat of Mexico.

Gretchen Vocks conductcd cmergcncy

treatment of six large cannons (4 Parrots
and 2 Rodmans) at the Dry Tonugas N a ~

tional Park after hurricanes Katrina and
Rita. The trcatments were unaffccted by

Wilma though the beaches on this tiny is­
land were completely lost to the storm.

Gretchen made another trip to Kalaupapa
National Historic Park to obtain data for
the cemetery preservation plan. Todate,
almost 1300 gravc markers havc been
located in twcnty cemetcry sitcs,

The Western Archeological and C o n s e r ~

I'ation Center is the recipient of a Save
America's Treasures grant that will al~

low the conservation treatment of 750

ethnographic and archeological objects
from thc Vernon Collection of the Grand

Tctons National Park. Brynn Bender is
heading up the effort to conserve these
magnificent objects, assisted by conser~

I'ation technicians Audrey Harrison,
Angie Brock, and Maria Lee.

Conservation intern Kimberleigh Col­
Iins-Peynaud from thc Ecole supericure
des beaux-arts de Tours is also assisting
with basket repairs for the Vernon project
in addition to working with several p r e ~

historic vessels from Tuzigoot National
Monument.

Gretchen and Angie have completed re­
pairs to the Painted Dcsert Inn tinware

lamps and fixtures for Petrificd Forcst
National Park. These will be re~installed

in January.

Nancy Odegaard has been busy as
President of AIC working with Heritage
Preservation and the National Hurricane
Task Force. Nancy is teaching sjX)t test~

ing as a semcster class at the University

of Arizona. Nancy and Teresa Moreno
have continued to advisc on thc dcsign
and construction of the new Arizona
State Museum (ASM) Pottery Vault and

Conservation Lab. The final design is
complete and has been approved, and
construction on the second phase of the
t w o ~ p h a s e project has begun.

Teresa coordinated the conservation of
over 200 objects for ASM's Masks of
Mexico exhibit. Univcrsity of Arizona
studcnts and pre-program conservation

interns Stephanie Ratcliffe, Melissa
Kingston, and Sean McGarry, and
others in the ASM lab assisted with the
conservation of the Mexican Masks and

the installation of the exhibit and various
other projects in the lab.

Nancy and Teresa hosted a group from
SCMRE and NMAI to discuss ASM's
pesticide studies and the technical and

cultural issues involved in both d e t e c ~

tion using a NITON handheld XRF and

stmtegies for intcrpreting and rejX)rting
data.

Most recently Nancy and Teresa attended
a conference held at the Colonial Wil­

liamsburg Foundation on the c o n s e r v a ~

tion of archaeological materials. Teresa

prescntcd a paper on thc collabomtion of
archaeology and conservation at ASM on
the Homol 'ovi Research Program.

Annick Vuissoz completed a three­

month Samuel H. Kress Foundation
P o s t ~ G r a d u a t e Conservation Fellowship
working on thc pollery at ASM and has
now returned to Switzerland.

Hui-Chun Chen iscomplcting her gradu­
ate intcrnshipatASM. During her intern­

shi p she has worked on the conservation
and documentation of a Chinese marriage

bcd, masks, objects and costumes for the
Mexican Masksexhibit, and has assisted
on the Ponery Project.

After completing three years as the
Mellon Fellow in the Furniture C o n ~

servation Lab at Museum of Fine Arts,

Boston, Chris White has joined the
ASM Conservation L...b as the new P Q ( ~

tery Project Conservator. Nancy, Chris,
and Hui-Chun participated in tribal pot­
tery consultations with several western

Arizona tribes.

Odile Madden, a PhD student in the
Heritage Conservation Science program

at the University of Arizona is working
as a Research Assistant in theASM con­

servation lab.

Nannelte Skov has announced her r e t i r e ~

ment from hcr privatc textiles conserva­

tion business. She has numerous plans
including writing a children's book and
continuing with her watercolors.

Regiol/al Reporter:

Gretchen Voeks
Senior Conservator
Western Archeological and C o n s e r v a ~

tion Center
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Camilla Van Vooren, column editor

HAWAI'I

Over the past year, Bishop Museum
conservator Valerie Free, hosted a
series of visiting conservators on con­
tract to the Honolulu Academy of
Arts. Kenl Severson, private con­
servator from BasIon, MA, recently
completed treatment on a large numbcrof

antiquities for newly renovated galleries
al HAA. He was assisted by Dianne Ful­

lick from Baltimore. Also participating
in the program were Tracy Power, Julia
Day, Jenny Sherman, and Tom Fuller.

Valerie recently completed a series of

natural history specimens featured in the

new Science Learning Ccntcron lhccam­
pus at the Bishop Museum. The Icather
workshop given at the recent CAe con­

ference in Jaspcr,Albcrtacamc in handy
when she had to restore a pig's car.

Thor Minnick reccntly completed the
conserl'ation ofa 17-c Italian tabernacle
giltwood frame. He is presently working
on an ebony and gilt gothic revival chair
for the 'Iolani Palace, and is in the begin­
ning stages of restoration work on the
koa wood entrance doors to Kawaiaha'o
Church.

Honolulu is fortunate to have Susan
Sayre Batton move home to the is­
lands. She was appointed Deputy Di­

rector of the Honolulu Academy of Art
on October 3rd, and can be reached at
sbatton@honoluluacademy.org.

During the hurricanes Katrina and Rita
Lynn Davis was working with FEMA
in Honolulu to finalize the protocol
and budget for treatment of water and
mud damaged maps. Conservators

Debra Evans, Mary Wood Lee, Jef·
frey Warda, and Leslie Paisley (for
FEMA) assisted Lynn in preparing the
40 page protocol. The UHM Library
disaster response will be featured in
the Heritage Health Index Report.

Regiol/al Reporter:
Lynn Ann Davis
Head, Preservation Department
Hamilton Library

~ ! , ~ ~ ~ ~ i t y of Hawai'i

GREATER LOS ANGELES

Rosa Lowinger's book, Tropical/a
Nights: The Life and Times of Ihe Leg­
endary Cuban Niglllclub was awarded
theAmistad Foundation award for Cross
Cultural Understanding at the founda­
tion's October 26 benefit in New York.

Yadin Larochettecompleted herAndrew

W. Mellon Fellowship at LACMA at the
beginning of October and has started a
private practice in textile conservation
in Santa Monica. In November, she at­
tended the NorthAmerican Textile Con­
servation Conference in Mexico City.
While there, she gave a presentation on
her third-year student internships to the

Comite Nacional de Conservacion Tex­
til, a Chilean group composed of various
textile-related professionals. This was
her first public prescntation in Spanish,
and it was well receivcd.

The Los Angeles County Museum of
Art welcomes Frank Preusser who ar­
rived October 10th to become the new

Senior Research Scientist in LACMA's
Conservation Center. This position is
funded through a permanent endow­
ment provided by the Andrew W. Mel­
lon Foundation.

Frank holds a MS and PhD in physi­

cal chemistry and chemical technology
from the Technical University Munich,
Germany. He has over 30 years experi­
ence working in the field of conserva­
tion science. Most notably, he was Senior
Curator and Head of the Research labo­
ratory at the Doerner Institute in Munich,
Germany; Program Director (Scientific
Research), and Associate Director (Pro­
grams) at the Getty Conservation Insti­
tute; and Senior Conservation Scientist
and Head of Laboratory at the J. Paul
Getty Museum.

Since 1993. he has worked in the pri­
vate sector consulting in cultural heritage
preservation to architectural and archae­
ological preservation projects, museums,
libraries, and archives. He has published
over 100 scholarly papers and articles on
the preservation of cultural resources and
is widely considered one of the leading
experts on the technical examination of
paintings. LACMA is fortunate to have
someone with Dr. Preusser's unique

skills and expertise.

Last November, Terry SchaeITer present­
ed a talk, "Mr. Worth's Woollen Yarns: A
Victorian Book of Dyed Samples with Re­
ceipts,"at theconfercnce"Dyes in History
and Archaeology" in LiveqXJOI, England.

Objects conservators at LACMA are
working on the usual blend of modcrn
and ancicnt picces. Thcy have objects
in the lab from the Halff collection of
modern art, glass for a rotation of art in
the Islamic galleries, and they are tending
to pieces for the museum's upcoming 40"
annivcrsary cxhibition.

Courtauld student Alan Miller returned to
LACMA last fall fora fivc week technical
study of paintings by Rufino Tamayo in
the Bernard and Edith Lewin Col1ection
of Latin American Art. The project fo­
cused on five paintings in the collection,
ranging in datc from the 1950's to thc
1980's and included technical analysis.

LACMA wclcomes Linnaea E. SaunA
ders, who began a Mellon Fellowship in

paintings conservation at LACMA last
November. Linnaea received her gradu­

ate training at the Courtauld Institute and
worked for four ycars in Clcveland. pri­
marilyat the Clevcland Museum of Art.
She held additional shorter contracts at
Yoder Conscrvation and Intermuseum
Conservation Association during that
time. She held a KressConservation Fel­
lowship (2003-2004) at the Royal Cabi­

net of Paintings, the Mauritshuis in The
Haguc, Nctherlands.

LACMA Paintings Conservators said
farewcllto Lampadia Fellow Christina
G r a ~ a , who returned to her home in Rio
de Janeiro last December.

LACMA welcomes Yoonjo Lee. She
comcs to us from State Univcrsity of
New York, Buffalo; and will be hcre for
12 months as a third year graduatc intern
in Textile Conservation.

Soko Furuhata attended the "East Asian
Paper Fiber Identification" workshop at
the FreerGaJlery in Washington, D.C., in
Nov., and the "Recovcry of Wct Materi­
als following a Disastcr" workshopalthe
Campbell Center in Sept.. Mcllon Fellow,
Chie Ito, attcnded three workshops, all
at theG'lrnpbell Center, "Masteringln[Xlint­
ing" in Sept., and Parts I and III of "G'1I'C of
Photographic Materials," inAugust.
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Regional News, continued

Richard Moll and Angela McGrew of
the Autry National Center, oversaw the
movement of nearly IO,OOOceramic ob­
jects out of the top noorof a 7 story tow­
er at the Southwest Museum in Mount
Washington. The majorityoftheobjects
had been placed into boxes and she! ved
a number of years back.

Because the tower is only accessible by

a 3 foot wide cement spiral staircase,
all 10,000 objects were carried down

the stairs by hand. The need to empty
the tower so rapidly was unexpected, as
grant money suddenly becameavailable
for doing structural repairs to the historic
building. The roof of the lOwer leaked
badly in last year's rains.

The goal was to complete the task in 10
weeks, in order to beat the coming rainy
season, working 3 days a week so that
everyone could still hope to cover their
regular duties. The staff was able to
complete the job in 8 weeks. The tower
was surrounded by windows that have
allowed sun and rain to enter the room
over the years. All the boxes and ob­
jects on open shelving had a thick layer
of grime, boxes ncar the windows had
tidclines and failing tape.

Staff battled the excruciating climb up
and down the stairs, the blazing hot sun
through the windows, clouds of dirt and
dust, and black widows that werediscov­

ered clinging to the bottom of boxes in
people's anns. One thing that sped up the
process considerably was the successful
implementation of bar coding for object
tracking, thanks to efforts of the Hudson
Team's David Dolim who worked with

Autry National Center staff to see that
the hardware and software were ready to

go so that the staff could hit the ground
running.

The Conservation Section of the Natural
History Museum of Los Angeles County
welcomes pre-program conservation in­

tern Abigail Deras, a recent graduate of
UCLA. One of her first projects will
involve rehousingasuitofTokugawa Pe­
riod samurai armor, previouslydisplayed
in the exhibition Collapse? Conservator
Tania Callas is in the midst of planning
for the deinstallation of NHM's Native
American Hall in preparation for the
seismic retrofit of the museum's original
1913 building.

In September, Victoria Blyth Hill panic~

ipated in theAIC workshop "Writing for
Conservation Publication" at the Gelly

Center. Barbara Appelbaum and Aline
Harrison were the instructors.

In October, Victoria served as the mod­
erator for a symposium at the San D i ~

ego Museum of Art, "Paper, Palm, and
Pigments: Materials and Techniques of
Indian Painting. " The symposium was

funded by a grant from the IMLS and
was the first day of the American Council
for Southern Asian Art Symposium XII.
Victoria has also been appointed to the
Board of the Venice Community Trust,
a new organiz.·uion with the mandate 10

promote Venice history and art and will

ultimately produce an educational DVD
for California public schools.

Sculpture Conservation Studio is into the
final stretch of their WPA 60 panel pe­
trachrome project, with the recreation of
twofuIl3'x7' panels that were destroyed
by cars, weather, and humans. The d e d i ~

cation date is set for June 2006, and the
work on the new park into which it will
be housed will begin in early 2006.

The State of Hawaii gave SCS a contract
to conserve the "Sun" and "Moon" f i x ~

tures in the State Capitol building. With
the helpof Linda Gue and John Garrett,
Rosa Lowingerwas able to make the tight
deadli ne of Dec. 2005 to replate, clean,

and reinstall the enormous fixtures.

Viviana Dominguez, a paintingsconser­
I'ator from Argentina, who often works
with SCS, restored the outdoor mural
"Unbridled" for the city of Santa Monica
this summer and has just completed an
cleven panel painting conservation proj­
ect for the state of Hawaii.

Chris Stavroudis and Tiarna Doherly
led a workshop on the ModularCleaning
Program for the Paintings Conservation
Department at the Museum of Modern
Art. The workshop, organized by Jim
Coddinglon, wasacol1abomtivc, week­

long project focusing on the application
of the MCPto problems found in collec­
tions of modern and contemporary art.

Chris, David Goisl, and Sharon Ben­
neU, representing conservation, along
with Calharin Lewis and Conover Hunt,
the team leader, were the first AASLH

sponsored H.E.A.R.T. (History E m e r ~

gency Assistance RecoveryTeam) team
into Southern Louisiana. The conserva­
tors were organized by Beverly Perkins

and the AIC Emergency Preparedness,
Response, & Recovery Committee. The
team assembled in Baton Rouge but were
forced to disband a few days early due to
the arrival of Hurricane Rita. Chris was
on the last fight out of Baton Rouge, the
rest of the team weathered the storm in
Baton Rouge at the homes of a few very

generous and hospitable local museum
folks (thanks Caroline Kennedy!) and
left after the airport was reopened. The
irony of the "rescuers" becoming r e f u ~

gees was not lost on anyone.

Chris, Carolyn Tallenl, and Victoria
Blyth Hill spent a week in early Janu­
ary examining paintings and works on
paper by David Hockney. The artworks,
which belong to the artist, will be part of
David Hackney Portraits organized by
the Museum of FineAns, Boston and the
National Portrait Gallery, London. The

show starts at the M"'A, then travels to
LACMA. and London.

In Cktober, Carolyn spent two weeks on­
site doing minor treatments on paintings
in the collection of the Yosemite M u ~

scum. The work was done in the gallery,
where she enjoyed talking to the visitors
about conservation. One of the coolest
aspects of the job was staying at the
Rangers' Club, the first major structure
built in the park, with money donated
by the first director of the National Park
Service, Stephen Mather. Constructed
in 1920, the building is on the National
Register, and is an early example of the
rustic style known as "Parkitecture."

Regional Reporter:
Virginia Rasmussen
Conservation Center
Los Angeles County Museum of Art

NEW MEXICO

Textile Conservator, Linn Kennedy,
completed projects with the Rio Grande
textile collection at the Albuquerque
Museum. Working with Deb Slaney.
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Regional News, continued

Curator of History, these textiles were
prepared for the exhibition, Maravillas
de los TejedoreslWondersojrhe \\.i'avers:
19k-century Rio Grande " , ~ a v i n g s whkh
will be open from December 11,2005

through April 30,2006. The funding for
the exhibition provided not only for the
conservation of these textiles, but also

for their scientific analysis.

Steven Prins and Susan Barger were
interviewed for a news story on the
"Mystery Painting" of San Francisco de
Assis Church in Rancho de Taos. This
painting ofa Christ figure was painted by
Henri Ault at the end of the 19'h century
and was shown at the S\. Louis World's

Fair. It was given to the Ranchos church

in the late 194Os. The background of the
painting is painted with a luminescent

paint that glows in the dark and shows the
outline of the Christ figure with a cross.
The story aired on KRQE Channel 13 in

Albuquerque on 17 November 2005.

New Mexico State University has an­
nounced new BI-A or BA degree pro­
grams with an emphasis in museum
conservation. The program is a four-year
program that combines "practical experi­
ence in conservation methods along with
historical, archaeological, curatorial, and

scientific studies of the materials and
techniques used to create as well as to
preserve works or art. The BFA program

is to prepare students to enter graduate
conservation programs." Silvia Marinas

is in charge of this program.

Regional Reporter:
M. Susan Barger

PACIFIC NORTHWEST

J. Claire Dean has been doing field work

in California, Wisconsin, and Wyoming.
She was a volunteer fortheAIC damage
assessment efforts in Louisiana and is
now getting ready to spend most of the
winter in Africa at projects in Kenya,

Swaziland, and South Africa.

Nancy Thorn of Gold Leaf Restoration
has been working on the historic 1912
Franklin County Courthouse in Pasco,

WA since mid August. This courthouse
was lavishly ornamented as it was hoped
that Pasco would be the state capitol.
There is scagliola wainscoting with

marble trim throughout and an abso­
lutely beautiful stained glass dome in

the rotunda.

Regional Reporter:

Peter Malarkey

ROCKY MOUNTAIN REGION

Mark Minor has been burning up the
highway between Salida, Colorado and
Santa Fe every other week, where he has
been doing treatments on furniture and
wooden artifacts for the Palace of the
Governors. This work is part of a "Save

America's Treasures" grant receil'ed by
the Museum of New Mexico.

Laura Downey Sianeff is in the midst
of planning the PMG sessions for 2006
and 2007, as well as the 2006 WAAC
Annual Meeting in Tucson AZ (Oct.
21-22). She continues private work in­

cluding handling a number of inquiries
from individuals affected by Hurricanes

Katrina and Rita.

Two conservators from the Western Cen­
ter for the Conservation of Fine Arts,
Carmen Bria and Camilla Van Vooren.
completed the treatment of Bille Moon, a
muml painted by Frank Lloyd Wright in

1956. The mural ison the 17th floor of the
Price Tower in Bartlesville, Oklahoma.
This building is Wright'sonly skyscmper
and was completed in 1956, at whkh time

Wright painted the mural for Hal Price
who commissioned the structure.

Carmen then ventured south to Okla­

homa City, Lawton. and Chickasha to
examine and consult on a variety of

paintings and murals for the National
Cowboy Museum. the City of L.."lwton
municipal art collection. and the Grady

County Historical Society. Hc cnded his
trip at the Quartz Mountain Arts Center
in southwestern Oklahoma where he at­
tcnded the annual meeting of thc Okla­

horna Museums Association.

This year, conservators at WCCFA will
be treating a number of works by Al­

Ien Tupper True, an important regional
muralist of the early-to-mid 20th century
including those in Civic Centcr Park and
in the old tclephone company building,
both in downtown Denver. Camilla is
currently treating a portrait of the artist's
wife in the True family collection.

After participating in the clinic at the
Juncau Douglas City Museum, Carmen
travcled to Anchorage. to do an on-sitc
treatment of a large painting for the An­
chorage Museum of History and Art.

WCCI-A conservators, D. Hays Shoop
and Deborah Uhl represented WCCFAat
theannual meeting of the Mountain-Plains

Museums Assn. in Omaha in Sep\.

Deb gmduated from the State University
Collcgeat BuffaloArt Conservation pro­
gram in September after a successful 3'"
year internship at WCCFA. Following
her graduation, she assisted Anela Ze­
bala and Leslie Rainer in theconserva­

tion of a muml in Los Angeles and then
returncd to WCCFA.

ChiefConservator Carl Pallerson at the
Denver Art Museum reports that things
are moving ahead as scheduled for the
new addition designed by Daniel Lebi­

skind. Carl heads a conservation team
consisting of Jessica Fletcher, Paulette
Reading, Kristy Jeffcoal, Gina Lau­
rin, and David Thrnbull who arc busy
attending site and exhibit meetings and
treating nearly 1000 paintings. works on
paper, scul plUres, arxl ethnographicobjccts
forthe new galleries. Mooem and contem­

porary materials include many objects
from thc collcction that havc ncver been

exhibited before. Actual installation is
scheduled to start in the early spring.

Kristy Jeffcoat and Paulellc Reading,As­
sistant Conservators at the Denver Art
Museum, announce the birth of their

babies! Kristy had a girl, Eliana. and
Paulette a boy, Graham.

Regiol/al Reporter:
Paulette Reading
Denver Art Museum
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Regional News, continued

SAN DIEGO

After seventeen years, Betty Engel
has moved from her Del Mar studio
to a new studio at her home. Her new
telephone number is (619) 280-8182.

Regional Reporter:
Frances Prichett

SAN FRANCISCO BAY AREA

Jim Bernstein reports that he taught
two "Mastering Inpainting" workshops
at the Queensland Art Gallery in Bris­
bane, Australia. Some 30 conservators
attended the August 2nd - 5th and August
9th - 12th workshops. Jim and Debra
Evans co-taught "Mastering Inpainting"
at the Campbell Center from September
28 - October I, 2005.

Jeanne Friscia, administrative assis­
tant in the Elise S. Haas Conservation
Studio, SFMOMA, left the conservation
department in September to assume an
exciting new role within the museum.
She is now Visual Resources Specialist
where she will work on the implementa­
tion of a new visual resources database
to provide digital access to the museum's

image bank.

The department is pleased to welcome
Adrienne Rodriguez in her place.Adri­
enne comes with a wealth of experience
including working as an administrative
assistant for Karen Zukor in her private
paper conservation practice. They are
happy to have Erica Cooney, former
summer intern, continue with them as a
pre-program intern working on various
projects with Amanda Hunter John­
son, paper conservator, and Theresa
Andrews, photograph conservator. One
of Erica's current projects will be ex­

amining and treating a recent gift to the
museum of early-mid 20"-c. European
prints.

James Gouldthorpe, the department
photographer and tochnician, is exploring
his true calling while on a three-month
leave as the Artist in Residence at San

Francisco Recycling and Disposal Inc.

During this interim, they are pleased to
have Laura Voight, a professional pho­

tographer, help in his absence. L'lura
worked as a conservation photographer

at the Philadelphia Museum of Art.

In September, Jill Sterrett, head of
conservation, joined a Hurricane Ka­
trina relief effort to assess damage to
cultural collections on the Mississippi
Gulf Coast. The effort, which was funded
by the AASLH, is part of larger and on­

going campaigns to support collections
recovery in the region.

The Paper Conservation lab at the Fine
Arts Museums of San Francisco hosted
Eva Hummert and Georg Dietz from
the Stuttgart program this summer. In
September the lab welcomed Sarah
Freeman,a 3rd year intern from the Buf­
falo program, who will bcatthe l-ineArts
Museums for the year,

Conservators in the Objects Conserva­
tion Laboratory at the Fine Arts Museums
have recently completed extensive work

on the collection for the reopening of the
deYoung Museum in Golden Gate Park.
Lesley Bone has conserved and installed
hundreds of African. New Guinea, and
Americas objects for the ethnographic
collections that now comprise 3 large
gallery spaces in the museum.

Elisabeth Cornu has been responsible
for sculpture conservation (with project
conservator Mikhail Ovchinnikov) for
interior galleries and the new sculpture
garden, and has worked with contempo­
rary artists -- Andy Goldsworthy, Kiki
Smith, Gerhard Richter, C1aes Olden­
burg, Ruth Asawa -- in the installation
of site-specific art works.

Natasa Morovie, Gilded Wood Conser­
vator, has conserved dozens of period
frames and has helped to install the
American galleries with thc conscrva­
tion staff, and Rowan Geiger, Project
Furniture Conservator, has conserved a

numberof important American furniture
pieces as well as a large American fire­
place mantle from the 1870s.

The conservators are now completing the
move into their new conservation facilities
-- spacious laboratories on the second Iloor
of the spectacular new deYoung build­
ing. They invite WAAC colleagues to

come and visit them in their new "digs."'
L'lte-breaking news: The J--"AMSF has

appointed John E. Buchanan Jr. as Di­
rector, effective February 1,2006.

Following the reinstallation and opening
of the Museum, the Paintings Consen'a­
tors at the Fine Arts Museums are busy
finishing the move-in and set-up of the
new studio. After the first of the year,
a new x-ray unit should be installed and
operable. Focus will then shift to the
treatment of a large Jan van Goyen sea­
scape and a full-length Sir Joshua Reyn­
olds portrait.

Rustin Levenson spoke about her book,
co-written by Andrea Kirsch, Seeing

Through Paimings: Physical Examina­
tiol/ il/ Art Historical Swdies on Jan. 7,

2006 at the deYoung Museum.

Conservators at theAsianArt Museum in
San Francisco arc continually preparing
light sensitive objects in the collcclion
for rotation. Donna Strahan spent
three weeks working on objects from

the necropolis of l>arion at the Canakkle
Museum in Turkey. She also ovcrsaw the
dc-installation of the Kingdom of Siam
exhibition in Salem, MA and the safe
rc-installation of thc objects in various
muscums in Thailand.

Mark Fenn spent four weeks in Bhu­
tan providing conservation training to
conservators and monks. Deb Fox has
developed unique methods of hanging
challenging oversize Asian paintings.

Meg Geiss-Mooney continues to prepare
textiles for rotations. Setsuko Kawazu,
working with Deb Fox, has completed
surveying the museum's collection of
I 10Thai paintings and has begun treat­
ing Chinese paintings from the Max Yeh
collection. Linda Lin and Nora Yolles
are also helping Deb Fox prepare paint­
ings for the next rotation.

Meg, textile/costume conservator in pri­

vate practice, reccntly attended the 5"
North Am. Textile Conservation Con­
ference in Mexico City during Nov. She
enjoyed participating in two workshops,
listcning to thc presentations, catching up
with colleagues, and brushing up on her
high school Spanish. She has nocommenl
on the number of Spanish publicationson
textiles that she brought horne.
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Regional News, continued

Will Shank, living in Bodega Bay sinee
returning from six months at theAmeri­
can Academy in Rome this fall, is the art­

ist, not the conservator, of an exhibition
currently at the art gallery of Gettysburg
College, Pennsylvania, Seeing Is Believ­

ing? Tile Miracle Photographs oj Will
Shank and Nate LarsOIl features Will's
large digital pigment prints. Included is
a co[laborative sculpture by Will and his

partner U.B. Morgan, who focused on
a study of reliquaries while their family
was in Rome.

Regional Reporter:
Charlolle S, Ameringer

TEXAS

On September 20th, Mark Van Gelder
gave a tal k about conservation at a meet­

ing of the Central Texas chapter of the
Professional Picture Framer's Associa­
tion, held at the Davis Gallery in Austin.

HRC Conservation's chief administrator,
James Siroud, and department heads,
Barbara Brown, Olivia Primanis, and

Stephanie Walkins, each spent several
weeks in a tag-team effort over the sum­
mer of 2005 at the ancient Greek and

Roman Byzantium archaeological site
of the National Preserve ofTauric Cher­

sonesos, Sevastopol, Crimea, Ukraine
teaching preservation practices and
conservation theory to the onsite librar­

ians and archivists. Former HRC paper
conservation volunteer, Erin Tyson, is
currently working with British objects
conservator, Christopher Cleere, reas­

sembling and mounting stelae from the

site for display.

In Nov.• Olivia l>rimanis, Barhara Brown,
and Jane Boyd, gavea workshop for AM [A

conference participants on basic preserva­

tion practices for non-film materials. In
September 2005, HRC conservation
department celebrated 25 years with
an exhibit, evening reception, and open

house activities. Founder Don Ether­
ington came among others. Many noted
conservators received training at HRC

early in their careers.

In May 2005, Stephanie Watkins and
Barb.'l.ra Brown attended an Image Per­
manence Institute workshop entitled
"Field Trail [I, utilizing the Presen'ation
Environmental Monitors and Climate
Notebook Soft ware."

Paper conservation hosted a third-year
conservation intern, Kuo Tsung Wei
from the Graduate Institute of Conser­
vation of Cultural Relics Studies, Tainan
National College of Art, between mid­

March and late Oct. 2005. In February,
anothcr Taiwanesc studcnt, Kung Wen
Ling will begin a four-month intern­
ship.

Currently volunteering in paper con­
servation arc Nancy Lew, a Korean
paintings conservator with a PhD in
conservation from the Graduate School
ofConscrvation forCu[tural Properties,
Tokyo National Univcrsity of "inc Arts
and Music, and Nathalie Steinfeld, a
recent graduate of the Texas State Uni­
versity with a BA in art history. who is

gelli ng requisite traini ng prior to apply­
ing to graduate school in art conserva­
tion. All were supervised by Stephanie
Watkins.

Regional Reporter:
Ken Grant
Exhibition Services Department

Harry Ransom Humanities Research
Center
University of Texas at Austin
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Obituary

Faith Helene Zieske. 54, of Haddonfield,
NJ died Sunday November 13 at home.

Faith was born on May 5,1951, in Min­
neapolis, Minnesota. She received her
BA in art education in 1974 from Michi­

gan State University.

Faith dcveloped an interest in consef\'a­
tion after college, when shc returned to
MSU as a graduate student. In 1976,
Faith earned her MA in studio art. She
did pre-conservation volunteer work at
the Detroit Institute of Arts, volunteered
with a paintings conservator at the Field
Museum, and worked at the Oriental [n­
stitutc at the University of Chicago.

In 1979, Faith began studies in the Win­
terthur Museum/Universityof Delaware
Art Conservation Program, and in 1981
she earned an MA in art conservation

and secured a contract position at the
National Museum of American History
in Washington, DC.

Faith accepted the position of Consen'a­
tor of Works on Paper at the Philadelphis
Museum of Art in 1984.

In 1991, Faith began extensivc research
work on the sketchbooks of artist Paul
Cezanne. In 1996, Faith presented her
work on watercolor research, "Cezanne's
Watercolors and Sketchbooks," at a Ce­

zanne Symposium at the PMA.

While her ties to hcr Minncsota roots re­
mained strong, Faith possessed a natural
curiosity and a desire for new experi­
ences that sent her traveling to places
all over the world. Early in her life, she

identified in herself a passion for art, and
she pursued this with boundless energy
and interest. Most important were the
peop[e in Faith's lifc- her family and her
friends. She nurtured the relationships
with those dose to her- both profession­
ally and personally - with a remarkable

blend of allention and affection.

Faith is survived by her husband, Jack
Dobbins and her daughter, Mimi.

In lieu of flowers. please send contribu­
tions toa fund established to assist paper
conservation internsal: The Faith Zieske
Paper Conservation Student Assistance
Fund, 63 W. lodges Lane, Bala Cynwyd,
PA, [9004.
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